Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, September 28, 2020, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, online Zoom meeting

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
Kim Barber-Bradley (Town of Salem)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Marilyn Gleeson (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Parker Lord (Town of Lyme)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Call to Order:
Secretary David Gumbart called the meeting to order at 5:06 PM.  Young suggested amending the agenda, to move Partner Updates later in the meeting, to accommodate discussion on other topics.  This was accepted by the group.

Minutes, July 27, 2020:
By consensus, minutes of the July 27, 2020 meeting were accepted as presented.  

Future Office Space:
Gumbart reported that The Nature Conservancy would be meeting with the Community Foundation of Middlesex County and its Burnham Brook Preserve Stewardship Committee this week on Wednesday and Thursday afternoons.  A common topic will be the use of the Goodwin house on the preserve; it is hoped there will be support for its use as an office space for the Conservancy and at least one other partner non-profit organization (e.g. ERWSCC).  

National Park Service: 
Liz Lacy reported that the National Park Service will have new staff coming on soon, and this will add some capacity for NPS work on its Wild & Scenic River programs.

Grant Consideration:
-  Town of Lyme, Johnston Preserve: the Town of Lyme submitted a grant request to ERWSCC earlier in the year for $7500, to help pay for a portion of the cost of installing a parking area for the recently protected Johnston Preserve.  ERWSCC voted to provide $5000 for this project, while agreeing to revisit this gift at the end of the fiscal year.  Many committee members spoke positively about the parking area/access; Anthony Griggs asked if the budget would accommodate an increased level of support for this project, and Pat Young confirmed that additional funding was available, and at the discretion of the committee.  A motion to support adding another $2500 in support of the Town of Lyme project was made by Melvin Woody and seconded by Mary Augustiny.  There was no further discussion, and the vote was passed.
-  Hartman Park:  Young reported that she was asked by Town of Lyme Open Space Coordinator, Wendy Hill, whether a small group of board members would be interested in a tour of Hartman Park to see the final work completed under the grant received by ERWSCC.  She will follow-up with Wendy and send some possible dates out.

Young also followed up on Tony Irving’s suggestion for an informal meet and greet for committee members, perhaps at a local preserve, to allow in-person contact, which has been infrequent during the pandemic.  The Johnston Preserve or Warbler Woods might be appropriate.  There is interest, and Young will discuss with ERWSCC Chairman Anthony Irving.

Executive Committee:
Young reminded the committee that its fiscal agent is the Lyme Land Conservation Trust.  The land trust has new officers, who will review its role in support of the committee.  ERWSCC itself has its President (Chairman) and Secretary roles filled, and Young suggested it should fill the Vice President and Treasurer roles.  This would ensure the duties and functions of ERWSCC may be carried out as efficiently as possible.  Young asked that individuals willing to discuss these roles, or potentially volunteer, should contact her for further planning.

Budget:
Young reported that the budget for the upcoming fiscal year (starting October 1) was $150,000.  She presented anticipated categories and budgeted amounts for review by the Board. She noted that the board typically increases the contractor rate at this time and reviewed those amounts as well. (Young and Doherty are contractors, and not NPS/Land Trust employees).  She added that she had calculated the increased rates along with an additional $.08 that would typically cover an employer’s share of medicare/Medicaid/ss, since contractors must pay the full rate). The full budget will be acted upon, but committee consensus was to agree to the proposed increases in rates for Young (increase $1.00/hour) and Doherty (increase $2.00/hour), along with an increase in the number of hours (up to avg of 24/week) for Doherty.

Intern hours are increased (helps with field work, especially during covid where volunteers are limited), and a $15,000 figure for rent and utilities is included (a significant increase, with rationale covered in many past meetings under Office Space). Rent and Utilities may not require the full 15K, but it ensures the committee can act, if an appropriate new office space is identified.  

Woody made a motion to approve the budget, as proposed (please see supporting documents from September 28, 2020 meeting), which was seconded by David Bingham.  A brief discussion on the allocation for the Wander Our Watershed line item ensued; its value was affirmed.  The motion to accept the budget was passed by the committee.   

Subcommittees:
Outreach & Education:  
-  Riley Doherty is working on a regional map of protected lands, to be mailed to all watershed residents and businesses.  Discussion on possible edits ensued (related to both parcels on the map and general design).  Any suggestions for edits should be communicated to Doherty by Friday of this week.  
-  In the absence of in-person activities this summer, the sub-committee organized online Summer Family Challenges.  These included trash pick-up, wildlife observation (which received more than 100 responses), exploring rivers and streams and placement of kindness stones in open space areas.
-  Lacy reported that the NPS is coordinating funding to support a unigrid map for the watershed, similar in appearance and messaging as many federal maps and pamphlets. Doherty, with her familiarity with GIS mapping will assist and with a map and the subcommittee will help provide local content.  Project timeline is approximately one year.
-  New Initiatives: the Connecticut River Gateway Commission has expressed its interest in and appreciation of the ERWSCC Wander Our Watershed (WOW) web site and mapping project.  It is interested to know if ERWSCC would consider partnering with the Gateway Commission, either to expand the current WOW map to include Connecticut River open space areas, or to help develop a separate WOW-like map for sites along the river.  Following discussion, group consensus was that sharing “how to” information could be a valuable role for ERWSCC, but that it could not commit to assisting in the actual development of a Gateway mapping project until it knows more.

Protection and Management: 
Young reported on committee work with the Town of Salem Planning & Zoning Commission, regarding the Eightmile Riparian Overlay Zone, and how it relates to town review and approval of permit requests.  She has worked with Justin LaFountain, working through the Southeastern Connecticut Council of Governments as Town Planner for Salem, with P&Z input. They will have Mike Zizka review the revised language to clarification, with it ultimately being reviewed by the town attorney as well. She reported that have been very constructive and overall, the language is much clearer which is helpful for enforcement. Once a public hearing has been scheduled, she will review the changes with ERWSCC.

Young also reported that they plan to work with Salem Inland Wetlands Commission on a brochure that would be available to local residents on both the overlay zone and inland wetlands regulated review setback. It would highlight information, education and explanations on how the Eightmile overlay zone relates to town wetland regulations.  Good progress has been made, and the same general information can be tailored for use in Lyme and East Haddam as well.  

Science & Monitoring:
Citing the running time of the meeting, this subcommittee simply reported that a considerable amount of monitoring continues to take place.  

Project Review:
-  Falls Brook bridge replacement, Lyme:  Young and Lacy conferred on committee input for this project, and comments were submitted to the Town of Lyme by Lacy.
-  Salem Wetland Enforcement:  The Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE) has requested a remediation plan for a site where a lengthy stretch of riparian vegetation was cleared along the East Branch of the Eightmile River and ground disturbance (excavation and filling) had occurred.  This has been discussed at previous committee meetings.  ACOE now holds jurisdiction over this case, with Salem Inland Wetlands providing local support.
-  a long driveway in Lyme has recently been under further ACOE permit review. ERWSCC working with NPS had provided some comments.  The permit includes fill of about 10,000 square feet.  ACOE is likely to pursue a “fee in lieu of” in lieu of mitigation, but the State DEEP may require other mitigation for its permit.  


Partner Updates:
-  East Haddam Land Trust:  Marilyn Gleeson reported the land trust would be receiving the Tom O’Dell Distinguished Service Award, from the Rockfall Foundation, which honors long term accomplishments in environmental conservation and preservation.
-  Town of East Haddam:  Rob Smith reported the Town has submitted a grant to the State DEEP for open space matching funds for a land protection project.
-  Kim Barber-Bradley will be receiving a volunteer recognition award from the Connecticut Greenways Council.

Old/New Business:  no old or new business was brought before the committee.  

Adjournment:  Secretary Gumbart adjourned the meeting at 6:55 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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